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Council is heavily reliant on federal and state grants to enable it to deliver critical services and meet 
its long-term asset renewal demand.  Our annual budget revenue $25M comprises around 50% from 
rates and service charges. Most of the remaining revenue comes from government grants. 
 
Rate capping has imposed further limitations on Councils ability to deliver services in an environment 
where the rate of inflation exceeds rate increases. While Pyrenees has previously successfully applied 
for and implemented rate cap variations to assist in funding road renewal works, the cost and effort 
associated with a variation application is significant and the task onerous. This is evidenced by the 
lack of instances where councils have taken up the option. 
 
Pyrenees Shire Council’s rate revenue for the 2023/24 FY was significantly impacted by errors in the 
certified valuations. A higher than usual number of ratepayer valuation appeals were lodged after 
they received their rate notices. Review of these valuations by the Valuer General resulted in 
adjustments to valuations resulting in rate payments being returned to ratepayers and leaving a 
shortfall in rates to Council for the 2023/24FY of around $100,000, equivalent to approximately 1% 
off Council’s annual rate revenue. A further implication of this error in valuation is the year-on-year 
compounding effect. The maximum estimated effective rate revenue for the 2024/25FY contained in 
Councils adopted Budget represents just 1.7% increase and not the desired full rate cap of 2.75%. 
Given the prescribed rate calculation methodology, Council has no ability to recoup this lost revenue 
which will inevitably result in service reduction to our communities.  
 
Employee costs are the biggest expense for Pyrenees, which is not surprising as services require 
people to deliver them. For Pyrenees the annual salary increases applicable for the 2024/25FY of 3% 
which were negotiated in good faith through the Enterprise Agreement negotiation process are 
however unsustainable in the long term if this trend is to continue without eventually impacting on 
staff numbers and services. 
 
On the other hand, the non-indexation of grants has also impacted council, and forced council to 
consider service cuts as a result. 
 
Several reviews and reports into the sustainability of small rural councils including the Wheelan 
Report, and more recently the Grattan Institute Report have identified that i) the inability to raise 
revenue (other than through rates and charges), ii) the maintenance and renewal of large number of 
assets, and iii) dispersed small population base are the key factors impacting on small rural council 
sustainability. The only way to adequately resolve the sustainability crisis is for additional direct 
untied grants.  
 
The Commonwealth Financial Assistance Grants (FAGs) are the core funding program for local 
government distributed through a well-established formula that is generally supported by the sector. 
The total pool of funds however is inadequate and a substantial increase in the pool is considered the 
most effective way address small rural council financial sustainability. Other mechanisms also exist 
and additional Roads to Recovery (R2R) funding and the provision of Local Road and Community 
Infrastructure Program (LRCIP) funding have been two very welcome programs which enable asset 
renewal and other critical infrastructure works to be undertaken.  






